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Above: Charles Hunt fishing at Hobbs Pond in 1954.  Below: Picnic at 80 
Acres in 1954, with “Pit” and “Buck” Dumaine in the center, flanked by 
Pit’s sister Lid Sargent and mother Ruth Bradlee Williams at left and Pit’s 
sister Ruth Breed at right. (Photos by Peg Hunt, courtesy of Charles Hunt) 



Hobbs Brook Dam: Rebuild or 
Remove? 

At the May Town Meeting, voters will be asked to decide the future of Hobbs 
Pond, located just north of Drabbington Way and Melone baseball field. Severe 
rainstorms in March 2010 caused flooding that eroded and collapsed a portion of 
the earthen dam and spillway. The breach measures 25 feet wide by 30 feet long 
by six feet deep, and as a result, the water level of the pond is now about two feet 
lower than previously. Temporary measures are protecting the remaining portions 
of the dam. The Weston Conservation Commission is studying three options cost-
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1979 photo of David (left) and Charles Hunt, with Polly Hunt [Mendoza] in the 
background, on Hobbs Pond. (Photo by Joan Hunt, courtesy of Charles Hunt)



ing up to $500,000: rebuilding the dam to 30- or 50-foot  spillway designs or re-
moving a portion of the dam to reestablish the stream channel. The Con Com will  
choose a preferred option; however the final decision will be made at Town 
Meeting because voters must  approve use of Community Preservation Act (CPA) 
funds. 

The article “80 Acres History” on page 4, written by Al Hunt  in 1993, tells the 
story of how Hobbs Pond was created in the mid-1950s by Hunt and Frederic 
“Buck” Dumaine. They built the original dam across Hobbs Brook, and what had 
been a marsh became a small pond that  attracted wildlife and provided recrea-
tional opportunities. For more than half a century, Weston residents have used the 
pond for fishing, nature walks, cross-country skiing, and as a playground for 
children and dogs.

Hobbs Pond is part of 130 acres of town-owned land known as “Cat Rock and 
the 80 Acres.” Hobbs Brook runs through the area, connecting the Hobbs Reser-
voir in Waltham with the Stony Brook Reservoir in Weston south of Boston Post 
Road near Route 128. These reservoirs were created in the 1890s and still supply 
water to the City of Cambridge. Hobbs Brook takes its name from Ebenezer 
Hobbs, who operated a tannery at  the intersection of North Avenue and Church 
Street, using the brook as a water supply.  

Ye Olde 1970s Mill Wheel 
Hobbs Pond was never used as a mill pond to supply water power for industry. 
Why, then, do some residents remember a waterwheel located below the dam? 
The answer is that Carl Von Mertens, son-in-law of 80 Acres owner Al Hunt, 
built the waterwheel in the late 1970s. The following is Von Mertens’s account: 

I did build the waterwheel with the idea that  it  might be something I could 
contribute on my upcoming trip to Nepal. The [original idea was to] teach 
myself the design factors in building a waterwheel large enough to power a 
grain mill or other simple machine. The first thing I did was try to figure out 
how to make an axle in a large log. I made a drill that allowed me to insert  a 
two-inch pipe about 12 inches deep in each end. Of course the log and the 
paddles were not  equally balanced so the entire piece rotated slightly off cen-
ter. This allowed the wheel to turn, and squeak as you may remember, but 
after awhile the pipe became loose and the wheel fell apart.  The project gave 
me a good sense of what was required; and I realized that  any practical appli-
cation would require much more work, and I didn't  have the time. I did go to 
Sturbridge Village and places like that to study old designs. Many wheels in 
the old days were reinforced with steel bands and brackets. The old crafts-
men knew what they were doing.   
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   80 Acres History
[Editor’s note: The following history of the “80 Acres” was written by Albert 
Hunt in 1993. Many thanks to Hunt’s son, Charles, for making it available]

80 Acres was the area name given by us to the Bert  Tyler farm on Lexington 
Street  in Weston (1) after purchase in common by the Albert  B. Hunts (2) and 
Frederic C. Dumaines.(3)  Buck Dumaine got to know Bert Tyler, a town select-
man representing the declining farmer interests, and had permission to run dogs 
on his farm. The friendship grew to the point where Bert  offered Buck right  of 
first  refusal should he decide to sell his farm. Bert  and his wife were living in 
separate homes on the farm, he in the main house and she in a smaller house be-
yond the barn to the north and close to Lexington Street. Both homes were in 
almost total disrepair.

The first  time I met  Bert he was sitting in the kitchen of the main house with a cat 
on his lap. The nearby sink was hanging at an angle and surely had no drain or 
inflowing water. When walking in the kitchen one had to watch closely the 
placement of feet as numerous floorboards were missing. Bert  spooned from a 
can of cat food, a mouthful for himself and then one for the cat. Further inspec-
tion proved the house was generally in the same condition as the kitchen. An in-
teresting observation concerns Bert’s living habits. His bedroom was the front 

southeast  corner 
room on the 
second floor 
n e a r e s t t h e 
street, heated 
b y a n i r o n 
w o o d - f i r e d 
range. Disposal 
of ashes was 
through a hole  
in the tile floor 
to the room 
below, where a 
substantial pile 
of ashes had 
c o l l e c t e d . I 
was surprised 
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View of the Tyler farmhouse at 178 Lexington Street from the 
north, before the extensive renovations of 1954. (Photo by Peg 
Hunt, courtesy of Charles Hunt)



when cleaning out the house to find so many panes of glass collected but  never 
used to replace the many broken or missing panes in the windows throughout the 
house.

The property was purchased on November 1953, and Bert and his wife moved 
and lived together in a Waltham nursing home. We used the firm Everett  M. 
Brooks Co. to survey the property and prepare a plan following the descriptions 
in the Tyler deed, which in areas had the boundaries along a non-existent  wall, to 
a tree and by a brook. We originally planned to have the plan reviewed by the 
Land Court, but this bogged down with a Waltham law firm and by our addition 
of adjoining property. According to the plan, we had purchased some seventy 
acres in Weston to the west of Lexington Street and six acres in Waltham, also to 
the west  of Lexington Street. There was also some four acres to the east of Lex-
ington Street, all in Weston except  a questioned area in Waltham claimed by 
Cabot, Cabot  and Forbes. To settle the dispute, CC and F gave us six acres west 
of Hobbs Brook in Weston that  they had acquired with the Waltham property now 
owned by GT & E. We next added 16 acres in Weston and six acres in Waltham 
for a total cost of $61,277, half paid by Buck and one quarter each paid by my 
wife, Peg, and me. 

Buck and I immediately started plowing, harrowing, and planting all of the open 
fields. Buck furnished the tractor and tools; I supplied two steel ramps that were 
part of the oil change pit  in the abandoned gas station in front  of 725 Boston Post 
Road. These were used to span Hobbs Brook. I also furnished a steel bucket  from 
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The Tyler barn was beyond repair when the property passed to the Hunt 
and Dumaine families. At their request, the Weston Fire Department burned 
it down as a training exercise. Note the water tank. (1954 photo by Peg 
Hunt, courtesy of Charles Hunt)



which I hand spread tons of lime over all of the plowed fields. Buck avoided this 
operation, claiming asthma or something not compatible to lime dust. The plant-
ings were largely as recommended by the State Fish & Game and Bill Pollock (4) 
to attract the birds. For several years we had a successful field of alfalfa that  we 
mowed and sold to the Hamlins in Wayland. After the planting season, we tack-
led the whole area west  of the Lexington Street with power saws— cutting brush, 
thinning trees, downing all dead chestnut  and elm, and burning the huge piles. 
Each day ended in a protected spot from wind, snow, or the existing weather, 
where we relaxed with a bourbon bottle and comradeship, content with our day’s 
effort. One winter, I built  a Boy Scout  lean-to covered with boughs and open to 
the warming fire. 

One year Buck strung a string around the entire property and registered it  as a 
game preserve, and with Bill Pollock’s assistance stocked pheasant and chucker 
partridge within the 80 Acres. I never knew if we were supposed to shoot the 
birds or Buck wanted them for running his dogs; whatever, it was never success-
ful. The pheasants flew over the string boundary and the chuckers just  sat  and 
tamely watched people approach. We did find several locations where native 
grouse could be found each year, one below the dam and another where the office 
building is now located.

Although we shared the planting and brush and tree cutting, we split  the devel-
opment of the property. I assumed the renovation of the buildings and Buck took 
charge of land development. At that time Buck was President of the New Haven 
Railroad, which had a lot of construction underway in the South End. Under 
Buck’s direction, one of the New Haven contractors moved in with bulldozers 
and crane-operated drags. Without  seeking approval from anyone, the meadow 
below the Tyler house was excavated, a dam was built, and the incoming stream 
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Photo of the dilapi-
da ted Ty ler barn 
about 1954 (Photo by 
Peg Hunt, courtesy of 
Charles Hunt)



draining the area to the east of Lexington Street  soon filled the excavated area. In 
this way the upper pond was built. The access road that originally crossed the 
now submerged meadow was relocated around the southerly side of the new 
pond, with entrance and gate on Lexington St. At the same time, the large marshy 
area through which the Hobbs Brook flowed with Cambridge city water from the 
reservoirs above to those below was transformed into the present large pond of 
many acres. Trees growing on the edges of the marsh were downed and removed. 
The crane-operated drags scooped up the marshy soil, which was used to form 
several islands. Some was piled on higher land and spread by bulldozers over the 
bordering fields. A dam with spill way was built at the southerly outlet, where the 
water had flowed from the marshy area into the defined course of Hobbs Brook. 
A culvert with covering road was installed over Hobbs Brook at  the head of the 
large pond, replacing my  two steel channels. The roadway continued around the 
westerly side of the pond to the dam and spillway. There we chose our future 

picnic spot.

While this was proceeding under Buck’s direction, I hired Roy Baker who had 
experience restoring old properties for the New England Society for Antiquities 
[Society for the Preservation of New England Antiquities, SPNEA, now Historic 
New England]. He first  tore down and removed the smaller house on Lexington 
Street  where Mrs. Tyler had lived. He then took on the rebuilding of the old 
farmhouse, which I believe was originally built  in 1761 (5). At the same time, for 
a contribution of $100 to the Weston fireman’s fund, the department  ran a train-
ing operation. The nearby brook was dammed, a pumper sucked the water, and 
the trainees directed the water on the large old Tyler barn that was being demol-
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Tyler farmhouse reconstruction at 178 Lexington Street about 1954. Note the 
windmill at the upper left. (Photo by Peg Hunt, courtesy of Charles Hunt.)



ished. It  was beyond repair. The fire was kept  under control with alternate full 
stream and umbrella-like spray, behind which the firemen could advance close to 
the burning barn. The result was a totally destroyed barn with no damage to the 
nearby house under repair. The house was rebuilt with little change from its 
original room layout. Two chimneys were torn down with little effort  and one 
rebuilt  with an added outdoor fireplace. The original rebuilding cost estimate was 
$15,000; however, the final figure was $49,000. This included moving and in-
stalling a stable formerly located on the Dumaine’s Conant Road property. To this 
was added a garage. I had Edith Cochran lay out  a circular drive from Lexington 
Street, with plantings and a brick terrace with ledge for approaching the never-
used front door. With the assistance of Jack Marsh’s son, John, I followed Edith’s 
plan and installed the loam, seeded the lawns, laid the brick terrace with ap-
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At left above and 
below:The Tyler farm-
house at 178 Lexing-
ton Street, during and 
after reconstruction in 
1954. At right: 1954 
photo of the Tyler 
farmhouse during re-
construction.  (Photos 
by Peg Hunt, courtesy 
of Charles Hunt)



proaching steps, and added a fieldstone patio off the kitchen and outdoor fire-
place.

We rented the rebuilt  farmhouse to several tenants but  soon tired of that  endeavor 
and sold it  with two acres of land to Jack Thayer for $75,000, retaining the right 
of first refusal should he wish to sell. Thayer left the country; his wife continued 
to live in the house until remarrying. So the farmhouse came on the market, our 
first  refusal was given to Charles Hunt, and Thayer agreed to sell at  his original 
cost, $75,000 in 1971.

While I was concentrating on the farmhouse, its renting and final sale, Buck 
completed the building of the two dams retaining the two ponds. Peg Hunt  organ-
ized the 80-Acre Fishing Club, membership open to the youth of Weston. Each 
qualified member was given a large, circular metal disc inscribed “80 ACRES 
FISHING CLUB,” to be worn for admission. In 1957, five hundred 3 ! inch 
large-mouthed bass and five thousand blue gill were placed in the big pond, and 
three hundred 7” to 9” brown trout were placed in the smaller, upper pond. Any 
lure was allowed in the big pond, but use of the upper pond was limited to fly 
fishing. The bass have survived but  the trout soon disappeared because the water 
was too warm and not a steady flow. Buck’s land development  costs eventually 
came to $25,618. At this point I should add that  all costs and income while we 
owned the property in common were split fifty-fifty between Hunts and Du-
maines.

In 1974, I decided our common ownership should be changed so I proposed a 
split  of the Weston property west of Lexington Street  and the six acres in 
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Waltham. The Dumaines were given first choice and chose the easterly half with 
Lexington Street frontage and southerly bordering the town road to Cat  Rock. 
The Hunt portion surrounded Charles’s two acres, including Lexington Street 
frontage to the Waltham line and upper pond land bordering the Waltham line on 
the north. Both families owned approximately one half of the large pond.

When my oldest daughter, Francie, married Carl Von Mertens, Peg and I gave 
them—or rather offered them should they so wish—a portion of 80 Acres owned 
by us. They accepted the offer and chose a house location overlooking the large 
pond and Cat Rock hill beyond. To prevent  a subdivision approval, we included 
land with adequate frontage on Lexington Street. Peg and I gave them the land 
and Carl, with one master carpenter, built  their home. This later became the home 
of my youngest daughter, Maggie, and Ron Pownall. 

In 1993, Buck and I ceased to own any part of 80 Acres. In that year we gave the 
few acres east  of Lexington Street still owned in common to the Weston Conser-
vation Commission. The six acres in Waltham west of Lexington or West  Street 
had been sold with certain interests retained. Over several years, Buck gave all of 
his land in Weston west of Lexington Street to the Weston Conservation Com-
mission except for 14 acres bordering on Lexington Street, which he gave to his 
daughter, Ruth Brooking. Peg and I sold 36 acres to the Weston Conservation 
Commission, including all of our land west of Hobbs Brook and interest in the 
large pond excluding a strip bordering Maggie’s house. The price was $5,000 an 
acre and community gift of $55,000. The balance of land owned by me after 
Peg’s death, including the small upper pond and adjacent land, has been given to 
Charles and Maggie.
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Present day photograph of the south facade of 178 Lexington Street. 
(Courtesy of Charles Hunt)



Footnotes

(1) Herbert “Bert” Tyler was the son of Sydney E. Tyler, who had purchased a 
92-acre farm on both sides of Lexington Street  in the 1870s. Sydney Tyler’s farm 
was noted for sweet corn exported to the Boston market. Bert  Tyler kept about  a 
dozen cows, raised chickens, maintained an apple orchard, and grew vegetables. 
He served as a Weston selectman for 36 years, from 1912 to 1948. 

(2) Albert  B Hunt  (1910 - 2009) headed Rivett Lathe & Grinder, a machine tool 
and hydraulic parts manufacturing company in Brighton. He served on many 
boards both corporate and non-profit, including the Meadowbrook School Board 
of Trustees as president. He also served on the Weston Planning Board. His wife, 
Frances “Peg” Parson Hunt, founded the Country Evening Concert  Series that 
held classical concerts at the Town Hall for many years. Their children were 
Francie [Von Mertens], Charles, and Maggie.  

(3) Frederic C. “Buck” Dumaine Jr. (1902 – 1997) was a business executive who 
served as president  of the New York, New Haven and Hartford Railroad from 
1951 to 1954, Avis Rent-a-Car System from 1957 to 1962, and the Delaware and 
Hudson Railroad from 1967 to 1968. He also served as an executive with numer-
ous railroad and manufacturing companies. From 1963 to 1965 he was Chairman 
of the Massachusetts Republican Party. His wife, Margaret, was nicknamed 
“Pitty” because she wasn’t a boy after the first two girls. 

(4) Bill Pollock worked for the Massachusetts Fish and Game or similar state 
agency and helped in determining what birds and fish to stock on 80 Acres.  He 
was a good friend of Al Hunt and Buck Dumaine.

(5) The following information about the house and property is taken from the 
Town of Weston inventory form, prepared by Pamela W. Fox in 1994.

178 Lexington Street appears to have been built  before 1768 by farmer Abra-
ham Sanderson. Sanderson is shown on the 1768 and 1771 tax records as 
owning a dwelling.  In 1771 he also owned 1 horse, 3 cows, 4 goats/sheep, 7 
acres of pasturage, 3 acres of tillage land, 4 acres of mowing land, and 2 
acres of fresh meadow, a total of 16 acres.  This was a small farm for that 
period and his net worth was on the low side in comparison with other town 
residents at  the time.  Sanderson still owned the property at the time of the 
1795 map.

The present  Greek Revival exterior detailing appears to date from a mid-19th 
century remodeling, probably done in the 1840’s or early 50’s.  On the 1852 
and 1866 maps the house was owned by J.W. Cutting.  By 1875 it  was owned 
by S.E. Tyler, and the property remained in the Tyler family until the 1950’s.
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A Fond Farewell to Dragon Books

Last  fall, Dragon Books closed its doors after two decades as Weston’s popular 
community bookstore. As a small town with a limited retail base, Weston had 
been fortunate to have this unique place to buy books and gifts, browse, or just 
chat with the warm, knowledgeable staff. The comfortable atmosphere reflected 
the personality of the store’s founders: Patience Sandrof and the late Nancy 
“Nanny” Decaneas.

Patience Ferris Sandrof was born in Boston and lived most of her life in Weston.  
One of her memories as a child is visiting the Village Book Stall, located where 
Cambridge Trust  is today. She loved books and remembers climbing the stairs to 
the children’s section on the second floor. “Bookstores were sort  of in my blood, 
I guess,” she reflected in a February 2012 interview. 
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Dragon Books partners. Left, Patience 
Sandrof about 2011 (Courtesy of Barbara 
Elmes) Right: Nancy “Nanny” Decaneas 
(Courtesy Tony Decaneas)



After college, Patience married Mark Sandrof, who worked with Weston resident 
Tony Decaneas in the photography business. Patience grew close to his wife 
Nanny. “She read everything” Patience recalled, “especially psychology and 
Eastern philosophy. We always thought there should be a bookstore in Weston. 
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Above: The Dragon 
Books logo was designed 
by Sandrof.  Below: The 
children’s room was al-
ways well socked with 
books and gifts. (Photo 
by Casey Stirling,  cour-
tesy of Patience San-
drof). 



As our children got older, we looked for space to lease; and when the John 
Douglas clothing store closed, we went  into business.” The lease began on Sep-
tember 1, 1991, and the store opened in December that year.

Patience always liked dragons, and Nanny’s study of Eastern religions had taught 
her the expression “Dragons show your life’s path”  —hence the name, Dragon 
Books. Patience designed the logo that appeared on the store’s colorful book-
marks. 

“Even before we ordered the books, we ordered the stuffed animals, because I 
love stuffed animals.” Patience recalls.  “In the trade, they call them ‘sidelines.’” 
The store also sold cards and gifts, and “we were always looking for something 
different, fun, and authentic.” Over the years, the store sponsored many book-
signings and three or four gallery shows, the longest  running show being Mark’s 
landscape photographs. 

According to Patience, the best  thing about the store was the “wonderful people.” 
“Weston is a great  place.” She remembers the excitement among younger readers 
on the arrival of a new Harry Potter or other anticipated title or sequel to a series.   
Patience and Nanny had a unique relationship with many women in town, who 
came for the conversation as well as for the books. They shared laughter and con-
fidences. Mark remembers the professional women who would come in and say 
“I need five books,” take the recommended five with little scrutiny, and go roar-
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Dragon Books exterior. (Photo by Casey Stirling, courtesy of Patience Sandrof)



ing out. Later they would come back and say the books were exactly right. Pa-
tience and Nanny knew their customers.

This remarkable relationship ended in 2005, when Nanny Decaneas passed away. 
Although Patience never took another partner, she had many loyal helpers, in-
cluding Eileen Schaubert, Roberta “Bobbie” Harvest, Casey Stirling, Faith Rand, 
Cheryl Sickels, Jennifer Potter, Ann Peacher, and James Southcott. 

Sales were relatively even over the years, but  “you don’t  start  a bookstore to send 
your kids to college.” She doesn’t blame the Internet for the store’s closing. To 
keep up, she feels she needed more outreach and a substantial investment in 
technology, perhaps including purchase of an on-demand printer. She looked for 
about a year for someone to take over the store.

 “Everyone wants to run a bookstore,” Patience observed, but in the end she was 
unable to find someone with the passion and some money to invest. One of her 
youngest  customers expressed the feelings of many in town when he said, “You 
can’t leave. Please don’t leave.” The store closed on September 1, 2011. 

Thank you Patience and Nanny, for twenty years that  Dragon Books enriched our 
town. 
       By Pamela W. Fox
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Sculptures by Raya Bodnar-
chuk of Washington, D.C., in 
one of the Dragon Books gal-
lery shows. (Photo by Casey 
Stirling, courtesy of Patience 
Sandrof)
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Colonel Francis P. Ripley (1841 - 1939) was the inspiration for this 
oil painting by Gertrude Fiske of an aging soldier in his blue Union 
uniform. When he died at age 98, Riipley was Weston’s last Civil War 
veteran. He is pictured clutching a cane with a gilded head, thought 
to be the now lost Boston Post cane that was once passed consecu-
tively to the town’s oldest inhabitant. 

During his service in the Grand Army of the Republic, Ripley was 
severely wounded in the Battle of Antietam and left on the field for 
dead. He spent seven months in an improvised hospital in Chambers-
burg,  Pennsylvania,  where he was nursed back to health by his future 
wife, Laura Ritner. After the war, Ripley returned to Pennsylvania to 
marry Miss Ritner.  In 1879 he gave up his job in Boston, bought a 
farm on Ripley Lane, and “retired” to Weston. As an old man, Frank 
Ripley loved to receive callers, who were seated by the antique fire-
place and regaled with Civil War stories. (Collection of the Weston 
Historical Society)
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Weston Honors its Soldiers

Robert  E. Lee and the Army of 
Northern Virginia surrendered on 
April 9, 1865. While this date is 
considered the end of the war, 
Confederate troops continued to 
fight  in other locations through 
June. 

On August 22, Weston held a re-
ception for returned soldiers and 
memorial service in honor of the 
fallen. Waltham newspapers re-
ported that the memorial service 
was held in the Unitarian Church 
and commenced about  1:30 p.m. 
with music furnished by Gilmore’s 
Brass Band of Boston. The church 
was decorated for the occasion 
with “the names and places of bat-
tle of the deceased soldiers, 
trimmed in evergreen and black, 
surmounted with stars, stripes, and 
mottoes [such as] “Peace be 
within thy walls and prosperity” 
and “Greater love hath no man 
than this, that a man lay down his 
life for his friends.” The pulpit 
was draped with the American 
flag, and in front was a harp 
trimmed with flowers. The church 
was crowded.  

Rev. Mr. Topliff, minister of First Baptist Church, opened the service with a 
prayer. A pamphlet was later printed describing the event  and including the full 
text of the address of the Rev. E. H. Sears, minister of First Parish Church.

At the close, the assembly under the charge of Chief Marshall Alonzo S. Fiske 
formed a procession consisting of returned soldiers, invited guests, and citizens 
generally. It  moved to the Town Hall [the old Town Hall across from First Parish 
Church] escorted by Gilmore’s Band. Originally, it was intended that refresh-
ments be served in “Lamson’s Grove,” an area near the present  Town Hall. Ta-
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bles had been prepared but  owing to rain in the morning they were moved to the 
Town Hall, which was draped with the American flag. 

After a “plentiful repast” furnished by the citizens of Weston, the President  of the 
Day, Edwin Hobbs, called upon R.F. Fuller to read a poem. The printed pamphlet 
includes the text  of Fuller’s lengthly poem, which recounted the history of the 
war and the experiences of Weston soldiers, in iambic pentameter.

The town appointed a committee consisting of Edwin Hobbs, Isaac Coburn, and 
Alonzo S. Fiske to consider how to enlarge the Town Hall and erect a memorial 
to the fallen soldiers. They decided on a marble roll of honor. S.S. Woodcock was 
paid $30 for the design of the memorial plaque and Charles E. Hall of Boston 
was paid $525 for making it. The work was done in 1866. The town spent a total 
of $4,120 on this project, most for the enlargement  of the Town Hall. A complete 
list of expenses is included in the 
Town Report for the year end-
ing 1867.

In his History of the Town of 
Weston, Lamson gives the fig-
ure of $18,070 as the grand 
total of Weston’s war expenses, 
which, he notes “must be ad-
mitted as a very liberal and 
patriotic showing.” In addition, 
Weston paid $4,870 toward 
state aid for the years 1862 to 
1868. 

The Twelve who 
Died

In all, the number of men fur-
nished by Weston between 
1861 and 1865 was 126.  
Twelve names are engraved on 
the marble roll of honor. Of 
these, eight were killed in bat-
tle, three died of wounds, and 
one died in prison. It  is impor-
tant to note that other Weston 
men also died in the war but 
are not  listed on the monument 
because they enlisted from 
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Rough sketch for the Civil War memorial pic-
tured on the next page. (Collection of the Weston 
Historical Society)



other towns. For example, Ed-
mund Cutter’s brother Frederick 
enlisted from Newton and was 
killed at Gettysburg in 1863. 

Below is a list  of the 12 soldiers 
memorialized on the plaque, with 
brief biographical information 
largely taken from Rev. Sears’s 
address at the reception for re-
turned soldiers.

Ralph A. Jones (35th Regiment), 
descendent  of one of Weston’s 
early settlers, killed at Antietam, 
Maryland, at  age 18, September 
17, 1862. (additional information 
in the Fall 2011 WHS Bulletin)

Frederick A. Hews  (35th Regi-
ment), member of Weston’s 
prominent family of Weston pot-
tery makers; died in a hospital in 
Washington, D.C., at  age 22, 
January 5, 1863.

Fuller Morton (43rd Regiment), a 
resident  of Weston for two years, 
mortally wounded in the battle of 
Kinston, North Carolina, died in a 
hospital at Newbern, North Caro-
lina, at age 25, January 6,1863.

Edmund L. Cutter (44th Regi-
ment), one of the nine-months 
men and member of one of Wes-
ton’s oldest families. He was 
quoted as saying “I don’t want  to 
go but  somebody must go, and I 
have no family dependent  upon 
me—count  me in when wanted.” 
(54) He died in a hospital in 
Newbern, N.C. at age 31, April 
25, 1863. His brother Frederick 
enlisted from Newton and was 
killed at Gettysburg.
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The marble Civil War memorial was origi-
nally located in the 1847 Town Hall, which 
was demolished after the present Town Hall 
was constructed in 1917. The memorial was 
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now the Old Library. When the present Town 
Hall addition was constructed about 2002, it 
was moved to its present location in the new 
entrance lobby. 



James M. Fairfield (38th Regiment), a resident of Weston for two years, fell in 
an assault on the defenses of the Mississippi River town of Fort  Hudson, Louisi-
ana, at age 44, June 1, 1863. 

William Henzy (also written Henzye) (35th Regiment), resident of Weston for 
one year, killed on picket-duty near Knoxville, Tennessee, at  age 18, November 
20, 1863.

Lucius  A. Hill  (22nd Regiment), not  a resident  of Weston but  counted toward the 
Weston quota, killed at Laurel Hill, Virginia, at age 22, May 10, 1864.

John Robinson (24th Regiment) killed at Drewry’s Bluff, Virginia, at  age 20, 
May 14, 1864. According to Rev. Sear’s address, Robinson was active in 
organizing the drill club and enlisted early in the war. He was in 14 battles, 
among them the battle of Newbern, the storming of Fort  Wagner, and the night 
attack upon Fort Sumter. He re-enlisted in January 1864 and joined the Army of 
the James under General Butler, fought  with it  in their way up the river, and was 
killed instantly as they were destroying the Petersburg Railroad. Drewry’s Bluff 
was key to river defenses protecting the Confederate capital of Richmond. 

William Carnes (U.S. Navy), from Swampscott, died at  Andersonville Prison, 
Georgia, at age 21, June 13, 1864.

George T. Tucker, (35th Regiment), one of two or three brothers in the service, 
killed by a sharpshooter in the trenches before Petersburg, Virginia, at age 22, 
July 4, 1864. 

William H. Carter (26th Regiment) According to Rev. Sears’s address, he served 
out his time and came home. “But I cannot stay at home so long as this war is 
unfinished.” He re-enlisted and was plunged into the fierce conflicts of the 
Shenandoah Valley. He fell at Winchester, Virginia, September 19, 1864, mortally 
wounded, at  age 24. According to Sears, he was taken by the rebels but retaken 
by his comrades and placed in the hospital where he sent his last message to his 
mother “Tell her I died fighting for the glorious Stars and Stripes.”  

Wm. Cutter Stimpson Jr. (35th Regiment), wounded in the Battle of Freder-
icksburg, was in the hospital for a year, rejoined the army and was killed in the 
battle near Poplar Spring Church, Virginia, at  age 29, on September 20, 1964, 
where General Grant  was trying to extend his lines and capture the last  rail line 
into Petersburg, Virginia. He left a family back in Weston. His wife, Harriet, was 
the daughter of Geo. W. Cutting (Sr), owner of G.W. Cutting & Sons general 
store. Harriet  returned to live with her family in their house, which was located 
where the Old Library is today. Their two children, Clara (born 1861) and Char-
les (born 1864), grew up with the Jones sisters, who had lost their mother. 
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The Soldiers’ National Home in Weston

The Civil War left  thousands of 
men with war-related injuries 
and amputations. For at least  a 
decade, from the early 1860s 
through the early 1870s, some 
of those with no family to care 
for them found a home at the 
“Soldiers’ National Home on 
the John Quincy Adams Farm” 
in Weston.

The J.Q. Adams farm totaled 
some four hundred acres on the 
north and south sides of South 
Avenue at  the intersection of 
Wellesley Street. In the 18th 
century, the property had be-
longed to Moses Gill, who sold 
it to Ward Nicholas Boylston in 
1805. When Boylston died in 
1828, he bequeathed it  to his 
friend, then President  John 
Quincy Adams, and it  remained 
in the Adams family as part of a 
trust  until purchased by General 
Charles Jackson Paine in 1882. 
It  is now the site of the Weston 
High and Middle Schools. 

During and after the Civil War, 
the Adams trust was adminis-
tered by Charles Francis Adams, 
then serving as Minister to Eng-
land. According to a fundraising 
appeal of 1864, printed below, 
the farm with its “dilapidated” 
but “perfectly comfortable” 
farmhouse, was leased about 
1863 “at  a low rent” for the pur-
pose of providing a permanent 
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The above notice is a plea for funds to aid crip-
pled and invalid soldiers at the “Soldiers’ Na-
tional Home” in Weston. A photocopy of this ap-
peal was found in the Weston Historical Society 
files as this article was being researched. The 
little known soldiers’ home, which operated in 
Weston from 1863 to about 1871, is described in 
detail on page 23, thanks to discovery of a docu-
ment at the Massachusetts Historical Society. 



home for invalid soldiers. The “benevolent  public” was asked to support this ef-
fort  financially, as the farm did not produce enough food for the “twenty crip-
ples” then residing there, including “four of them with only one leg, two or three 
with one arm, one shot  through the kidneys and all used up in one way or another 
for life.”

The Soldiers’ National Home was administered by Samuel Poor, Jr. of Boston, 
who is described in fundraising appeals as vice-president. In one such appeal, 
Poor explains the organization’s mission:

An association of gentlemen have leased it  for a long number of years, and 
are determined to see no invalid soldier suffering. Boston and Massachusetts 
have the reputation of doing more for this class of invalids than they are 
aware of; and we are confident  that  the old Bay State merchants and others 
will never turn a deaf ear to that  class of men who have periled life, health 
and limb for a continuance of our Glorious Union.

This document states that  “Professor H.W. Longfellow, Gen. Butler, and many 
other eminent  men are contributors.” Another appeal states that “No one any 
longer asks if this Home is needed. It  is the only Farm Home in the United 
States.”

Day to day supervision of the farm was the responsibility of Sergeant Nicholas 
Lawless, who himself had lost a leg and several fingers in battle. The appeal 
printed below includes fascinating details about  farm operations, the farmhouse, 
food, the small library, the cost of maintaining the Home, and even the fact  that  
donation of “a few bath tubs would be beneficial.”

AN APPEAL TO THE BENEVOLENT.
THE SOLDIER’S HOME ON THE JOHN QUINCY ADAMS FARM 

AT WESTON.
[From the Saturday Evening Express of May 14, 1864]

Now of all other times since the war began, the benevolent public must open 
their purses for the crippled soldiers. All of forty thousand wounded soldiers 
must be provided for, and our sympathies must be put into practice. The pub-
lic hospitals are full, and the Sanitary and Christian Commissions are doing 
their duty. But the poor soldier who has lost  his leg or his arm, who has nei-
ther home nor money, must be provided for, and in such a way that his pride 
will not be wounded. Permanent homes should be provided either by the 
State, city or towns, and the maimed soldier without friends or family should 
be made to feel that he has a home for life.
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The above remarks occurred to us on the occasion of a visit  to the Soldiers’ 
Home at Weston, on the John Quincy Adams Farm on Wednesday last. This 
Home is established at Weston, about two miles from Auburndale, on the old 
Gov. Gill farm, now owned by Hon Charles Francis Adams, our minister to 
England, and leased for this purpose, at  a low rent. The house is old and di-
lapidated, having been built  in 1743—but is perfectly comfortable and water-
tight, and has recently been whitewashed outside and inside. There is no barn 
or sheds connected, and a good and generous neighbor (Deacon Jones) pro-
vides covering for a cow which belongs to the house; and he also boards the 
horse. There is plenty of wood on the farm, but  every stick cut has to be paid 
for—the felling of the trees being done by the soldiers.

There are now upwards of twenty cripples at  this House, four of them with 
only one leg, two or three with one arm, one shot through the kidneys and all 
used up in one way or another for life. One poor fellow was put  under the sod 
last winter, having been sent from a place in this city all broken out with the 
small pox (sic). They all appear contented and happy, seemingly having 
made up their minds that they will be provided for in future. The superinten-
dent, Mr. Lawless, with one leg, and his wife as matron, are paid $30 per 
month, and a nice tidy house they make of it.  The food is plain, consisting of 
flour and corn bread, meat at dinner, coffee and chocolate for breakfast, and 
tea for supper. For the sick, little niceties of jellies, and crackers and milk are 
also provided.

The farm land is very poor and run out, and quantities of manure is needed in 
order to produce a crop. Yet  some six acres will be put under cultivation this 
spring, and it  is calculated that hay enough can be cut  to keep one horse and 
cow through the winter. Vegetables of all kinds will also be raised. They have 
only now about  half-a-dozen hens, and as they have been setting, the soldiers 
have been deprived of eggs the past  winter and spring. A new flag and hal-
yards is wanted, as the sight of the floating stars and stripes gives zest and 
comfort  to the poor fellows. On the occasion of our visit, three were em-
ployed on an embankment boiling the grease condiments for a barrel of soft 
soap. They have but one pig.

The cots, mattresses and quilt coverings are comfortable, only more are 
needed for the additional applications daily made. Groceries are purchased in 
Boston and Auburndale, and great  economy has been used in selections of 
the same. Clothing of all kinds is constantly wanted, as we perceived the 
needle was daily used to keep up a neat outside appearance. Water, cool and 
limpid, is in profusion, and the soldiers need no urging in its use, although a 
few bath tubs would be beneficial.

Through the beneficence of a few individuals a small library has been gath-
ered, the books of which are well thumbed. Intense interest was manifested 
to get  hold of the news of the recent  battles, and the countenances of all 
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beamed with delight on reading the recent victories by Gen. Grant. Three 
cheers were heartily given upon reading of the gallant  victories won by our 
soldiers.

The cost  of maintaining this Home has been considerable, but owing to the 
general munificence of the benevolent through the indomitable exertions of 
Lieut. Caleff, treasurer, and Mr. Poor, the Vice-President, the Home is kept 
out of debt, but  with little money in the treasury. The cost  of carrying on the 
Home is about $100 per week, which includes aid to soldiers outside who 
make applications and are really needy.

On Sunday public services are held in what was once the parlor and receiving 
room of Gov. Gill, by the Rev. Mr. Farnham, of Boston, who is Chaplain of 
the institution. Some of the neighbors attend the services, and there is need of 
a larger room, and it  is the calculation to erect  a large tent for the same on the 
green in front of the house. With the tent, stools and settees are needed, as 
there is not half chairs enough now to accommodate those who take an inter-
est in the religious welfare of the inmates of the Home. Mr. Farnham is truly 
beloved, although many of the soldiers are Catholics.

Having seen the operations of this truly benevolent institution we can in all 
honesty say that it  is worthy of the patronage of the public; not  only money, 
but groceries, clothing, shoes, hats or caps, bedding and tables, chairs, bed-
steads, fish, meat, seeds, tobacco, crutches, canes, and a thousand other 
things are actually needed and would be thankfully accepted. The Head 
Quarters of this institution is at No. 19 Charlestown Street, Boston. 

There should be a permanent  fund raised to sustain this institution, and we 
understand exertions are to be made to accomplish it. To this end an appeal 
will be shortly made to the public. In the mean time (sic) the benevolent are 
cautioned against contributing to any but authorized agents.

The Soldiers’ Home on the John Quincy Adams Farm at Weston has been 
established nearly a year and a half, and about two hundred cripples have 
been relieved and gone on their way rejoicing, making room for others. There 
has been about $5000 received and expended for the same. Further particu-
lars can be obtained by calling at the Home in Weston or of Mr. Poor at No. 
19 Charlestown street, or the Treasurer, Lieut. Caleff, 37 Indiana Place, Bos-
ton. 

References: 1) Boston Almanac and Boston Directories, 1861 - 1871. 
2) “An appeal to the benevolent: the Soldier’s (sic) Home on the John Quincy 
Adams Farm at  Weston , Boston: s.n. 1864, 1 sheet, 23 X 13 cm, Notes “From 
the Saturday Evening Express of May 14th, 1864. Located at  the Massachusetts 
Historical Society
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Civil War Letters in the Collection of the 
Weston Historical Society

George Crosby to Alonzo Fiske, 1864

[Editor’s note: The Weston Historical Society would like to thank John Saylor, 
Weston High School Class of 2011, for his transcriptions of the letters of George 
Crosby and Samuel Patch. The letters are addressed to Alonzo Fiske, the select-
man in charge of recruiting soldiers to meet Weston’s enlistment quotas.]

February 10, 1864, Camp at Rappahannock Station 

Friend Fiske,
I write to you these few lines hoping to find you in good health as it  leaves 
me at present [,] thank the lord. I have been a long time getting here. I was 7 
days coming from Boston to Alexandria [Va.] and we had a strong guard 
withs [sic] us just  the same as if we were conscripts. When we got  to 
Alexandria we were put  in the soldiers rest. It is a large building built 
expressly for the soldiers that are travelling backwards & forwards. We were 
there about 2 weeks and then we were sent to our regiments. We have been 
here about  4 days. We have very comfortable log huts to live in. We have 
plenty to eat. We have a drill about 3 time [sic] a week and we have a very 
good set  of officers and a good captain. I am very well satisfied with my 
battery. We have 6 10-pound guns and 156 men when the battery has its 
compliment. Men are afraid to list for this battery because it has the name of 
a fighting battery. Where we are camped there is a burying ground all around 
us where a lot  of our soldiers buried there [sic]. There was a great  battle 
fought  there. We expect to be in the winter quarters until about March. It  is 
not so cold here as it is in Boston. Our camp is within 30 yards of the 
Rappahannock River. I am in very good health and spirits and I hope you are 
the same [,] thank the lord for it. I am going in with the intention of seeing 
this rebellion put  down before next fall. I am going to try my best to do it. I 
think my battery can do its share. Soane is getting along very well. He is very 
well satisfied with his place. Give my best respects to all my friends in town 
and may they all have success and happiness. I have no more to say at 
present. From your most obedient servant

     George Crosby
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April 3, 1864, Camp at Rappahannock Station

Friend Fiske,
I take pleasure in writing to you a few lines hoping to find you in good health 
as it leaves me at present— thanks be to the almighty for his goodness [.] we 
have had some very cold weather here for the last  weeks but we have some 
very good log huts here and that keeps the snow and rain out [.] as soon as 
the fine weather comes on we will commence marching[.] I like the battery 
very well[.] I have learned a good deal of the drill since I have been in the 
battery[.] sometimes we would have no drill for a week on account of the bad 
weather[.] our Captain is a fighting man so he intends to put  us through the 
mill this summer[.] all of the men in the battery are good fighting men and I 
guess the[y] will show us a good example in battle [.] I guess that I will do 
my share of the fighting this summer.
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age 24. (Collection of the Weston Historical Society)



I came out here with the intention of fighting and I mean to go through with 
it to the end if the lord will only spare my health [.] I think that we have a 
good commander Gen. Grant[.] he intends to put  down this rebellion this 
coming campagin (sic)[.] doane is getting along very well [.] he seems to like 
the battery as well as all the rest  so I should like to know if he is credited to 
the quota of Weston or to the quota of boston[.] I don’t know as I have any 
more to say at present from your most obedient and obliging servant

       George Crosby, 5th Mass Battery, Washington DC

[Editor’s note: Crosby’s next letter, dated May 11, 1864, describes the Battle of 
Spotsylvaia Court House. This was the second major battle in General Ulyssis S. 
Grant’s 1864 campaign. Following the bloody but inconclusive Battle of the 
Wilderness, Grant’s army moved southeast, attempting to lure General Robert E. 
Lee into battle under more favorable conditions. Elements of Lee’s army beat the 
Union army to the critical crossroads of Spotsylvania Court House and began 
entrenching. Fighting occurred on and off from May 8 to May 21. In the end, the 
battle was tactically inconclusive, but with almost 32,000 casualties on both 
sides, it was the costliest battle of the campaign.]

May 11, 1864,  Near Spotsylvania Court House, 45 miles from Richmond Va.

Friend Fiske,
I take the pleasure of writing you a few lines hoping to find you in good 
health as it  leaves me at  present [,] thank the lord for his 3rd of May. Now on 
the 4th day it  has been hard fighting. We have lost  in killed & wounded about 
12,000 men including prisoners we have taken from the Rebels about  7,000 
prisoners during the battle. It  is a horrid sight  to see the poor fellows that are 
brought off from the battle field some of them Blown all to atoms by the 
balls & shells. It  is impossible to say how long the battle may last  [.] the 
rebels say that  Gen. Lee intends to fight until the last  man is killed. But the 
[sic] can talk as they like for they have a hard man to whip that is Gen. Grant. 
We are in position about 1,800 yards from the Rebels. They have got  the best 
of us for they are in the woods and we are in the plain. We have been 
Shelling them since yesterday. My Battery lost 3 men this morning by the 
Bursting of shell from the Rebels. This Battle is to be the hardest  fought 
battle of the age. By the time this Battle is over there will be but  very little 
left  of the Army of the Potomac. There are 4 Army Corps fighting [,] about 
120,000 men. The Rebels estimate their army about  90,000 men. The 
prisoners that we have taken are glad that they have been taken. The Rebels 
are very strongly fortified. They will not make an attack in Beginning of the 
day [,] but  they will wait until night  and if they gain a victory they can fortify 
at night.
I dont know as I have any more to say at present! 
  Yours most Obedient Servant, George Crosby
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May 17, 1864,  In position near Spotsylvania Court House, Va. 

Friend Fiske,
I take the pleasure of writing to you a few lines hoping to find you in good 
health as it  leaves me at present [,] thank the lord for his goodness. We have 
had A Battle since I wrote to you last. Today is the only day that  we have had 
to rest  since the Battle commenced. This is the 12th day of the Battle. We 
drove the Rebels on Sunday about  2 miles and captured 1 Battery & 700 
prisoners. We are expecting the Rebels to attack us tonight. The Rebel 
pickets are deserting as fast as they put out. They say that  they are getting 
short  of provisions. We have the principal part of their supplies off. They 
cannot hold out very long for they have a large army to fight. I dont know as 
I have any more to say at present. From your most Obedient Servant 
    George Crosby

   5th Mass. Battery, Washington D.C.
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Samuel Patch to Alonzo Fiske, 1864-65

Samuel Patch, a married 25-year-old carpenter, enlisted in 1862 as a three-years 
man in Weston’s first quota of 17. Patch was rapidly promoted from Private to 
non-commissioned officer, 2nd Sergeant, Color Sergeant, First Lieutenant and 
finally Captain.  

Beginning in the summer of 1864, Patch was involved in a series of battles 
around Petersburg, Virginia, popularly known as the Siege of Petersburg. In this 
case, rather than a classic siege of a single city, the campaign involved nine 
months of trench warfare in which Union forces commanded by Lt. Gen. Ulysses 
S. Grant assaulted Petersburg unsuccessfully and then constructed trench lines 
that eventually extended over 30 miles from the eastern outskirts of Richmond to 
the eastern and southern outskirts of Petersburg. Petersburg was crucial to the 
supply of Confederate General Robert E. Lee’s army. Numerous raids were con-
ducted and battles fought in attempts to cut off the railroad supply lines through 
Petersburg to Richmond. Many of these raids resulted in the lengthening of 
trench lines, overloading dwindling Confederate resources. Lee finally yielded to 
the overwhelming pressure and abandoned both cities in April 1865, leading to 
his retreat and surrender at Appomattox Court House. The Siege of Petersburg 
foreshadowed the trench warfare that was common in World War I, earning it a 
prominent position in military history. 

In the letter below, Samuel Patch talks about the capture of Weldon Railroad. 
This battle was fought from August 18 - 24, 1864, as part of General Grant’s 
fourth offensive during the Petersburg campaign. The Union victory resulted in 
the capture of one of General Robert E. Lee’s most important supply lines.

Bleaks Station, Va Aug 30th 1864

Mr. Fiske,
Sir. Once more I will improve the opertunity (sic) of writing a few lines to 
you, although I do not expect I can tell you much news as you have 
undoubtedly seen better accounts in the papers of the transactions here than I 
am able to give. Since I returned to the Regiment we have had plenty to do, 
for some time the Regiment was detached from the Brigade as engeneers 
(sic) for the Division but is now releived (sic) from that duty and we are with 
the Brigade again.

I suppose you have learned before this time that Henry Tucker is missing; he 
has not  been seen since the battle of the 19th. The last time any one in the 
company saw him was about half an hour before our Division was engaged.
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When the Regt. passed into 
the wood, Henry must  have 
been behind and as we took 
a different direction I think 
he must of mistaken his way 
and got  into the rebel lines 
before he was aware of it. A 
large portion of the enemys 
(sic) forces that were in that 
vicinity came around in our 
rear and picked up quite a 
number of stragglers from 
our Corps.

Henry has the advantage of 
us I think for he has 
probably got into Richmond 
and that  is what  we can’t do 
very easy [,] at least the 
prospect is slim at present.

We have done one good thing, that is in capturing the Weldon Rail Road. We 
have got that  sure and the rebs can’t get it  back again although they have 
made two or three desperate attempts to recapture the road and drive us from 
our position.

The last  time we were attacked by the enemy was on the morning of the 21st 
the fight was not a long one but  it was a hard one for the Johneys, they paid 
deer (sic) for their trouble and accomplished nothing. I went  over the field a 
short  time after the battle and it  was astonishing to see what  work our 
artillery made among them, the ground was completely strewn with the dead 
and wounded. We took quite a large number of prisoners and for once met 
with but small loss on our side. This has been a very long and hard campaign. 
It  is hard to tell when it  will end, and for my part  I hope it will not  end untill 
(sic) we accomplish the object for which we have fought so long and hard to 
gain.
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I suppose that  there will be some exciting times this fall as both the draft and 
election are to take place. I understand that you have succeded (sic) in getting 
men so there will be no draft  in Weston. I think Weston has been very 
fortunate during the whole war. I guess that the selectmen have been pretty 
active in performing their part of the work.

Everything is very quiet  along the lines now and has been for several days 
with the exception of the regular morning and evening canonadeing(sic) in 
front of Petersburg.  We are strengthening our lines every day, building Forts 
and Breastworks at all points, and by apperences (sic) I think it is intended 
that these lines should be held at all hazzards (sic).

I have heard it reported several times that Gen Burnsides was to have another 
command, if that  is so I think we shall stand a good chance to have this 
department, for wherever he goes I think he will take the old 9th Corps with 
him. I am pretty sure that  we cannot get  into a much worse place than we 
have had since this campaign commenced. 

We are having very pleasant  weather here now and are enjoying ourselves as 
well as could be expected under the existing circumstances.  Our work is not 
as hard just now as it has been for some time past.  I miss Henry very much 
for we were together most of our leisure time. Henry was a good soldier and 
never failed to do his duty, he did not ask any man to take his place nor do 
his work.

Daniel Williams and Charles are both here now. They are engaged in the 
sutler business [an army camp follower who supplies provisions to soldiers] 
and I guess are doing pretty well. It is very plesant (sic) to have our old 
schoolmates so near, and I enjoy it  much. I pass a good portion of my leisure 
time with the boys and it makes it appear not like home but next  to it. Well as 
it is almost dark I will close for the night and finish some other time.

Thursday September 1st, 64  [SAME LETTER]

I will try now and finish my letter as I have a little leasure (sic) time. 
Everything remains quiet in front of our corps and yesterday we advanced 
our outer picket line about  one hundred yards without any opersition (sic). 
Scouts have been out near a mile in front of us and found the rebel pickets 
posted on the Railroad. Our line is as far advanced at  this point  as they intend 
to have it at present, unless there is a move made at  some other place. We 
have to turn out  at daybreak every morning now and man the works, as they 
some (sic) expect an attack here, but  I pity the grey back that  ever attempts to 
cross the field in front of our works, for it would be sure death to him.

When you see Father tell him I am well and shall write to him again soon. I 
think I have made out  a pretty long letter this time, although it is not  a very 
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interesting one, perhaps the next may be better. Hopeing (sic) this may find 
you enjoying the blessing of health I remain yours, 

            Sergt Sam

In 1864, the Town of Weston sent Patch an entire set of officer’s equipment in-
cluding a sword, sash, and belt, as an expression of their favor. The delivery of 
this gift, and Patch’s appreciative response, are printed below.

Letter from C.H. Williams to Alonzo Fiske, Oct 24, 1864, from near Poplar Grove 
Church

Dear Sir
After receiving your favor, I sent  to Washington and have delivered to L. 
Patch the Package containing Sword Belt  &c It  would have thrice paid you, 
could you have seen his countenance light up with job to know his friends at 
home remembered him so kindly. He is a brave fellow, and a smart  officer 
beloved by all in the regiment. . . [C.H. Williams]

Camp 35th Mass Vol Infty
Before Petersburg VA Dec 29th/64

Gentlemen, 
I hasten to improve this opportunity and acknolage (sic) the reciet (sic) of the 
valuable present, which you have presented me. It was indeed a great  sur-
prise to me and I know not in what way to reply. In fact  it is beyond my 
power to find words by which to express my feelings. 

I can only say that you who have presented me with this substancial (sic) 
mark of your regard have my most earnest and sincere thanks. . . .

Gentlemen, the sword which you have presented me I prize above all, and if 
it  should be my fortune to return to my home and friends, it  shall ever be pre-
served in remembrance of those who so kindly gave it. Let me assure you my 
friends, that sword shall never be sheathed with dishonor: but  whenever 
drawn while acting in the defense of our country’s rights, it  shall remind me 
of my home, and its loved associates, and give me new courage and strength 
to more faithfully perform the duties before me.. . .

Written to the citizens of Weston by Samuel Patch, first  lieutenant Co C, 35th 
Mass Vol
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The growing Union siege lines were remarkable for the diversity of forts con-
structed along them. By the spring of 1865, Federal engineers had built 31 forts 
at Petersburg.  Radiating from the forts, in a seemingly aimless pattern, were the 
breastworks. Samuel Patch wrote from Fort Sedgwick, which was notable be-
cause its close proximity to Confederate batteries made it a prominent target.  It 
became known as Fort Hell because it was subjected to constant shelling. 
Scarcely a day passed without witnessing a heavy artillery duel, as the two ar-
mies lay opposite to each other. Patch’s letter tells of Union and Confederate sol-
diers exchanging papers or trading between the lines during the day, out of sight 
of their officers. Shelling would begin again at nightfall. 

   Fort Sedgwick Va March 21 1865
Mr. Fiske,

It  is some time since I have written to you, and I believe I promised to write 
and let you know how we were getting along and how we were situated. We 
are now in Fort Sedgwick, generally called Fort  Hell and I think it  comes 
about as near that  as anything on earth could for if the other place is any ho-
ter (sic) than it was here for about two hours this afternoon, I for one don’t 
care about going there. I believe I never saw mortar shells piled into one 
place any faster than the rebs put them into this Fort this afternoon.
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We have been in the Fort about  a fortnight, there is one mor (sic) regiment 
besides ours here. Our principle duty now is picket duty, and guard duty in 
the Fort. The whole garrison consists of two Regiments and two Batterys 
only. The position of the picket line that we occupy is not over three or four 
hundred yards from the Fort  and directly in front of it, the picket line of the 
enemy in our front  is not  over seventy-five yards from our line. So near that 
the men can talk with each other easy. They very often meet between the 
lines and exchange papers or trade for tobacco and other things. There is no 
picket  fireing (sic) here in the daytime but just as soon as it  becomes dark 
they commence to pelt away at  each other, and keep it  up until day light, then 
the first  thing you would see would be our boys and the rebs trying to get  a 
chance to exchange papers or trade without  the officers seeing it.  The rebel 
officers will not allow the men to have any talk together if they can prevent it 
but they can’t see all that is going on.  We very often have circulars given to 
us when on picket, to send into the rebel line in any way that we can, the last 
time I was out I sent  several into their lines, and as I have some now I will 
enclose a copy although I presume you have seen the same order in the pa-
pers. I wish you could of come out  to the army this winter for a visit—I think 
you would have been well paid for your trouble, for there is no place where a 
man can form so correct  an idea of what  war is as before Petersburg. You 
would be supprised (sic) to view the country for miles and miles around here.

I do not think that the hard fighting will be altogether in this section in the 
coming campaign, in fact, it  is no use for us to undertake to carry the works 
in our front; neither can the enemy brake (sic) our line, it  would be nothing 
but slaughter to undertake anything of the kind. Don’t  you think that things 
begin to look a little more favourable (sic) for a close of the war? I do think 
that the thing will play out  in less than one year more, and it looks to me as 
though this summer would wind up the fighting part  of it.  They might just  as 
well cave in first  as last for they have got to come to it sooner or later. 
Hopeing (sic) to hear from you soon.  I am very Respectfully, S. Patch
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If you are interested in further reading about  the Civil War ex-
periences of soldiers, in this case from Sudbury, serving in the 
35th Massachusetts and other regiments, check out  From Your 
Loving Son” Civil War Correspondence and Diaries of Private 
George F. Moore and His Family, by Mary Ellen Hoover, Elin 
Williams Neiterman, and E. Dianne James, available from the 
Sudbury Historical Society,  www.sudbury01776. 

http://www.sudbury01776
http://www.sudbury01776


With Grateful Thanks

To Anna Melone for her donation of a milk bottle from the Blood Dairy. Gil-
bert Blood and his wife, Ella, lived in the Melone Homestead (now 27 Crescent 
Street) from 1885 to the early 2010s. The dairy operation peaked in 1902 with 23 
cows. 

To Frances “Fran” Howell for her donation of her Girl Scout uniform (in-
cluding scarf, belt, and badges) and a 1949 photograph of her wearing it. 

To Mimi Hastings for her donation of multiple copies of a black and white 
panorama photograph of the houses at 131 and 133 Wellesley Street and barn at 
135 Wellesley Street; also a large photograph of Tom Parks on a horse-drawn 
sleigh. For much of the 19th century, #131 was owned by the Hastings family.

To the Fiske-Saylor family for their donation of a tool sharpening stand and 
grinding wheel probably used at the mill once located behind their house at 39 
Crescent Street. 
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Be sure to check out our website

www.westonhistory.org
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